F C M	NAME & TITLE	THOMAS J. STOSUR, DIRECTOR	CITY of	1797
	AGENCY NAME & ADDRESS	DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING 417 E. FAYETTE STREET, 8 <sup>th</sup> FLOOR	BALTIMORE	
	SUBJECT	CITY COUNCIL BILL #13-0205/ PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT #138 – AMENDMENT 2 – CHESAPEAKE PAPERBOARD	MEMO	
			DATE:	

April 5, 2013 The Honorable President and Members of the City Council City Hall, Room 400

At its regular meeting of April 4, 2013, the Planning Commission considered City Council Bill #13-0205, for the purpose of approving certain amendments to the development plan of the Chesapeake Paperboard Planned Unit Development #138.

In its consideration of this Bill, the Planning Commission reviewed the attached staff report, which recommended approval of City Council Bill #13-0205 and adopted the following resolution; nine (9) members being present (nine (9) in favor).

RESOLVED, That the Planning Commission concurs with the recommendation of its departmental staff, and recommends that City Council Bill #13-0205 be passed by the City Council.

If you have any questions, please contact Mr. Wolde Ararsa, Division Chief, Land Use and Urban Design Division at 410-396-4488.

#### TJS/WA

#### Attachment

100 N. Holliday Street

Ms. Kaliope Parthemos, Deputy Chief for Economic and Neighborhood Development

Mr. Alex Sanchez, Chief of Staff

Ms. Angela Gibson, Mayor's Office

The Honorable Rochelle "Rikki" Spector, Council Rep. to Planning Commission

Mr. David Tanner, BMZA

Mr. Geoffrey Veale, Zoning Administration

Mr. Nicholas Blendy, DHCD

Ms. Barbara Zektick, DOT

Ms. Elena DiPietro, Law Dept.

Ms. Karen Randle, Council Services

Mr. Stanley Fine, Applicant Representative



# PLANNING COMMISSION

Wilbur E. "Bill" Cunningham, Chairman

# **STAFF REPORT**



**April 4, 2013** 

# **REQUESTS:**

• <u>City Council Bill #13-0205 Planned Unit Development – Amendment 2 – Chesapeake Paperboard</u>

# **RECOMMENDATIONS:**

• Approval.

STAFF: Anthony Cataldo

**OWNER:** Chesapeake Paperboard Centre LLC

**PETITIONER:** Same

#### SITE/ GENERAL AREA

General Area: The properties known as 1500 Woodall Street, 1605 Key Highway, and 1801 Key Highway are principle properties that comprise the site. The site is located in the Locust Point neighborhood on the South Baltimore Peninsula. Locust Point is a waterfront community bounded by Lawrence Street on the west to Fort McHenry on the east. The harbor borders the entire peninsula. The peninsula consists of attached residential buildings (R-8) surrounded by railroad tracks and large industrial areas along the water.

Site Conditions: The site is located at the end of Woodall Street and borders Key highway to the west and CSX railroad right-of-way to the south. The site is 11.01 acres in size and is part of the Chesapeake Paperboard PUD. It was previously occupied by the Chesapeake Paperboard factory. The factory has been demolished, and site work has begun including the retaining wall along Key Highway, entrance into the site off Key Highway, and one of the parking structures.

#### **HISTORY**

- On June 10<sup>th</sup>, 2004 the Planning Commission approved the Locust Point Master Plan
- On May 4<sup>th</sup>, 2006 the Planning Commission amended the Locust Point Master Plan to allow for mixed use development on the Chesapeake Paperboard Property.
- On December 7<sup>th</sup>, 2006 the Planning Commission approved the Final Subdivision and Preliminary Development Plan for 1500 Woodall Street – Chesapeake Paperboard Mixed-Use Center

- Ordinance #07-0428: Established the Chesapeake Paperboard Planned Unit Development
- On September 20<sup>th</sup>, 2007 the Planning Commission approved the Final Design for the Key Highway Parking Garage and Landscape Plan.
- On October 18<sup>th</sup>, 2007 the Planning Commission approved the Final Design for the Residential & Office, Office & Retail, and Second Parking Structure
- On February 21<sup>st</sup>, 2008 the Planning Commission approved the Final Design for the Signage, Office & Retail, and Street Closing for Woodall Street
- On March 6<sup>th</sup>, 2008 the Planning Commission approved the Final Design for the major Grocery Store.
- On April 16<sup>th</sup>, 2009 the Planning Commission approved Amendment #1 to the Chesapeake Paperboard PUD which permitted an additional level of office space on the office building as well as additional retail along the ground level. At that same meeting, the Commission approved the Revised Final Design Approval and the Final Subdivision and Development Plan.

# **CONFORMITY TO PLANS**

These actions conform to Locust Point Master Plan and the Comprehensive Plan's Live Section, Goal #1: Build Human and Social Capital by Strengthening Neighborhoods; Goal #2: Elevate the Design and Quality of the City's Built Environment; Objective 2: Promote Unique Retail Venues as Shopping Destinations.

#### **ANALYSIS**

In general, the approved Chesapeake Paperboard PUD allowed for a mixed use development that comprises 116,000 SF of retail, 57,000 SF of office and 250 residential dwelling units, with 920 parking spaces. The applicant is seeking an amendment to the PUD to reflect the current desire to lease a vacant retail location to a tavern operator.

Taverns are currently prohibited within the PUD. A legislative amendment is needed in order to remove Taverns from the prohibited uses list and add it to those that are specifically permitted within the PUD. The applicant is seeking to limit the number of taverns within the PUD to one (1) and has also included the specific language from the Zoning Code which describes taverns as devoted primarily to serving alcoholic beverages to the public for onpremises consumption. As well, taverns may or may not serve food. There are no other proposed changes to the PUD with this amendment.

The following organizations have been notified of these actions: Baltimore Development Corporation, Federal Hill South Neighborhood Association, Riverside Neighborhood Association, and the Locust Point Civic Association.

Thomas J. Stosur

Thomas & Hosion

Director